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ORIGINAL: ENGLISH						CNRCSA(2019)R/2
19 November 2019



ENLARGED MEETING OF THE CNRCSA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
WITH CNRCSA DELEGATES HELD AT SHAPE/MONS
ON FRIDAY 25 OCTOBER 2019 AT 10:30 A.M.



INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

a.	The meeting had been preceded by three short meetings of 15 min each:

-	A Bureau meeting with Mr. Jelle Batstra to discuss the detrimental impact on the CNRCSA of uncoordinated actions by Dutch retirees vis-à-vis NATO and other authorities concerning the possible cancellation of Supplement B as a consequence of the harmonization of Allianz supplementary cover.

-	A Bureau meeting to prepare a proposal for the election of a Chairperson and Secretary for two years by the four constituent Associations.

-	An EXCOM meeting which endorsed this proposal.

b.	The Chairman, Mr. Hessel Rutten, welcomed the participants, in particular the newcomers to their first EXCOM meeting:

	Mrs. Kirsten Marie Holmen, Delegate for Norway
Mrs. Patricia Munaut for NFSA
Mr. Rik Loeckx for ANARCP

Mr. Jean Delor for ANARCP was welcomed as an observer.

Mr. Jacques Devaux and Mr. Jean-Michel Torres from AROF were excused for family reasons.

I.	ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

Document:	CNRCSA(2019)A/2, dated 15 October 2019

1.	The EXCOM adopted the Agenda with the following additions:

-	Under 15.2 read: Confidentiality in contacts with third parties
-	Add 15.3: Revision of Articles of Association and Bye-Laws
-	Add 15.4: Information on deduction of taxes at the source for pensioners in France

II.	RECORD OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING: FOLLOW-UP TO DECISIONS
MADE

Document: CNRCSA(2018)R/3, dated 18 November 2018

2.	All actions had been completed except for the following:

-	The revision of the Articles of Association and Bye-Laws will be treated under 15.3, now that Article 90 of the CPR will be adapted by the Council IAW with NCRCSA proposals.

-	The meeting of the Treasurers of the four Associations will be scheduled in early 2020.

-	The current status of the database and website will be treated under 14.

III.	ELECTIONS

3.1	The Vice-Chairman announced the results of the elections: Mr. Hessel Rutten having withdrawn his candidature, Mrs. Isabelle Tezcan was elected as Chair and Mr. Robert Goyens as Secretary.

3.2	Mr. Hessel Rutten summarized his accomplishments during his two years of chairmanship and highlighted the challenges facing the CNRCSA in the near future. As new Chair, Mrs. Isabelle Tezcan took over the lead of the meeting.

IV.	TASKS OF EXCOM MEMBERS AND APPOINTMENTS OF CNRCSA
DELEGATES AND DEPUTIES

4.	The representatives of the CNRCSA in various committees, the composition of its working groups as well as the new list of CNRCSA Delegates and Deputies were agreed (see lists at annexes 1 and 2). Mr. Jelle Batstra would confirm his position as Delegate for the Netherlands before the end of October (Note: done).




V.	CCR/AAPOCAD

5.1	Coordinated Pension Scheme (CPS)

-	The Chair referred to Bulletin 1 in which the issue had been extensively described. At the time of the meeting, it was not known whether the NATO Council would approve the CCR recommendations submitted under silence procedure (PO(2019)0413) (Note: The Council approved them on 25 Oct COB). It was agreed that in case of approval, the issue of how and when the change of adjustment method would be notified to pensioners would be tabled at the November JCB (Note: done).

-	The Secretary referred to the CCR recommended table for the rates of adjustment of pensions on 1 Jan 2020 in the various countries and was requested to send it (Note: done). The EXCOM noted that pensioners would only be entitled to the adjustments mentioned in the column “Consumer price index”. Mrs. Kirsten Marie Holmes, Delegate for Norway, stressed the important difference in her country between the increase based on CPI and the results if the rules for 2019 had been applied (in 2020 for active staff only).

5.2	Other AAPOCAD Issues

During the last AAPOCAD Governing Board meeting, Mr. Ruediger Neitzel made a presentation on the Home Care issue, as legally mandatory in Germany and provided for by the German Social Security, still wondering why this provision was not applied in NATO. Mrs. Isabelle Tezcan explained that after years of seemingly fruitful discussion with the NATO Administration, NATO had abandoned the idea. Mr. Neitzel requested that the AAPOCAD Chair send a letter to the German Ministry concerned, asking him to check whether NATO should not incorporate this provision, as it was a national obligation. The AAPOCAD Governing Board agreed to look carefully into the matter. Secretary to send a copy of the presentation to all participants. (Action 1)

VI.	HEALTH INSURANCES

6.1	Supplements A, B, C and D

All EXCOM members and Delegates had been informed through Bulletin 2 of the unrest created by individual Dutch and German pensioners who had sent uncoordinated letters and a petition to NATO Authorities. The Bureau had agreed not to send out a final version of Bulletin 2 to all retirees but rather to address the subject of harmonization in the forthcoming annual Newsletter. The Chair stressed again that no further actions were expected from the NATO Administration in the near future, pending the outcome of the appeal launched by a Turkish retiree on the rescinding of Supplement C as well as of the appeal in the Laurita case (footnote to CPR Article 51.2). In the meantime, the Administration thoughts were evolving in the direction of a “modernization” rather than harmonization of the whole health insurance scheme.

6.2	Serious Illness. The study of Dr. Sipos, the external consultant jointly hired by the CNRCSA and the CNCSC, was now ready for discussion with the NATO Administration. The CNRCSA participated for € 2,500 (half of the investment) in the costs. A supplement of € 1,000 was to be expected. The EXCOM agreed to add it to the budget proposal for 2020. (Action 2)

6.3	The Laurita case. Mr. Billy Roden would keep us informed of the evolution and outcome.

6.4	Allianz:

-	There was a substantial improvement in the time for reimbursement.
-	The matter of the surveys would be revisited.

VII.	STATUS RMCF

7.	Within the Supervisory Committee there was a general consensus on the need for an update of the latest actuarial study, especially concerning the adaptation of parameters. Our members in this committee, Mr. Gérard Malet and Mr. Erwig Marquenie, stressed the excellent cooperation with their CNCSC counterparts and the NATO IS Administration. The update should be launched in the coming months. It had also been agreed that representatives from the CNRCSA, the CNCSC and NATO IS Administration would meet with the authors of the ISRP study to clarify further the scenarios to be used in the study.

VIII.	INFO ON JCB AND JCB WORKING GROUPS

8.1.	See the report of Mr. Hessel Rutten on the June meeting.

8.2.	During the November meeting, the finalization of the change to CPRs Art. 90 should be discussed, amongst some less important issues for pensioners (Single Salary Spine, Harassment). The major issue of the New NATO Pension Scheme (NNPS) in addition/replacement of the DCPS should be further supported by the CNRCSA. The notification of the change to the CPS would be raised by the CNRCSA (see paragraph 5.1 above).

IX.	RELATIONS WITH CNCSC

9.1.	Recent contacts were very positive. As new Chair of CNRCSA, Mrs. Isabelle Tezcan would get in contact with Chair and Vice-Chair of CNCSC, to have a first overview on common action items.

9.2.	Vice-Chair, Mr. Olivier Guidetti, would report on the recent meeting of the CNCSC EXCOM separately. (Action 3)

X.	ANNUAL REPORTS BY ASSOCIATIONS AND DELEGATES

10.1	The Associations had nothing special to report, other than issues already mentioned under other items.

10.2	The reports sent by the CNRCSA Delegates, which clearly showed the day to day concerns of the NATO retirees in the Nations, can be found at Annex 3. Questions/points raised by the Delegates in their reports would be discussed by the Bureau and replies sent directly to the Delegates concerned as appropriate. (Action 4)

XI.	INFO ON MEMBERSHIP OF THE ASSOCIATIONS OF CNRCSA

11.	To answer former requests concerning the number of paying members, the Secretary, helped by the treasurers and secretaries of the Associations, established the following list (rounded figures):

ANARCP:	  975
ARO:		1,250
AROF:	   100
NFSA:		   425

Giving a total of 2,750 paying members.

Remarks:

-	250 ANARCP members were members for life, but this number would significantly reduce in the coming years due to a change of internal rules.

-	Several pensioners were member of more than one Association.

XII.	FINANCIAL MATTERS
12.1	Financial Situation. The EXCOM took note of the verbal report by the Treasurer and approved, without comments, the 2018 Financial Situation. The figures had been audited and the auditor had expressed an “unqualified opinion”.

12.2	Draft Budget. The EXCOM approved the 2020 Draft Budget, after having added € 1,000 as additional expenses for the study on serious illness. It also noted probable supplementary expenses to come for improvement of the Website and the Database.

12.3	NATO Subsidy. The EXCOM noted that the request for the IS subsidies grant would be submitted by the Treasurer to the signature of the Chair and then transmitted to the ASG Executive Management. (Action 5)

XIII.	INITIATIVE TO VISIT THE NATO HQ

13.1	Notwithstanding the poor interest shown by NATO Authorities, the Head of the Pension Unit, Mr. Axel Reichl, worked with his team in close contact with ARO to further develop the initiative for a visit to the new NATO HQ by pensioners NATO-wide. The four constituent Associations of CNRCSA supported the initiative, although AROF remained skeptical on its physical participation. (Note: AROF confirmed its “moral” support after the meeting, but considered the huge logistical and financial impact for its members as unrealistic.)




13.2	Elements known:

-	The visit would be scheduled on a Saturday during the second half of June from 10:00 a.m. till 04:30 p.m. The number of participants would be limited to 200 for security reasons.

-	There was no decision yet on the participation of spouses.

ARO would keep the CNRCSA informed on further developments. (Action 6)

XIV.	CNRCSA IT DEVELOPMENT

14.1	Mr. Alec Grant, Webmaster, shortly explained the intentions of his Working Group, recently completed by new experts: review of the database concept and in-house support for the concept and update of the CNRCSA Website, which should give access to all CNRCSA members, database included, but limited IAW each member’s position in the Confederation.

14.2	The Chair highlighted the utmost importance of an updated and user-friendly website and recommended to prioritize this aspect with a view to improving our communication tools.  Due to the interaction between the database and the website, this did not seem realistic, but it was agreed that the WG would diligently pursue its efforts and that the Chair would be closely involved in future developments. (Action 7)

XV.	Any Other Business

15.1	Layout of Reports. The Chair proposed to make the layout of the reports of the EXCOM meetings evolve in the sense of an action list. She was strongly supported in this initiative by the Secretary. However, several participants insisted on receiving a report reflecting the important discussions and their outcome. This report is the first attempt to satisfy both visions.

15.2	Confidentiality in contacts with third parties. Some Associations and Delegates had recently been approached and asked to communicate the address lists of their members in support of initiatives not seconded by the CNRCSA. All Association Chairs and Secretaries and CNRCSA Delegates were hereby warned that these practices were not only violating personal data protection rules but were also detrimental to the solidarity within CNRCSA and to its relations with third parties such as the Administration and the CNCSC.

15.3	Revision of Articles of Association and Bye-Laws. The Articles of Association and Bye-Laws would be revised now that confirmation had been given on the amendment of Art. 90 of the CPRs. The new drafts would be prepared by Mrs. Isabelle Tezcan and Mr. Billy Roden. The Secretary, Mr. Robert Goyens, would also be involved. (Action 8)

15.4	Information on deduction of taxes at the source for pensioners in France. Mr. Robert Goyens gave a short brief on the consequences of the alignment of France to general practice in other European countries, i.e. its decision to levy taxes at the source as of January 2019. Therefore, France considered the year 2018 as a year of 0 taxes. As our Pension Unit paid the tax adjustment in advance, all NATO (and other Coordinated Organizations) pensioners in France would have to reimburse the tax adjustment for 2018 in 2020 by monthly installments. This issue was raised at the last AAPOCAD Governing Board meeting. AAPOCAD did not intend to seek legal advice as, although an unpleasant surprise, the ISRP recommendation for a payback seemed fully justified.

XVI.	DATE AND PLACE OF NEXT MEETING

16.	The next Enlarged EXCOM will normally be held in NATO HQ Brussels at the end of October 2020.




Robert Goyens
Secretary
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Distribution:	

Mr. Acar, Mr. Arzeni, Mr. Batstra, Mr. Beauchamp, Mr. van den Broek, Mr. Bülling, Mr. Burnet, Mrs. Degrotte, Mr. Delor, Mr. Devaux, Mr. Goyens, Mr. Grant, Mr. Gucer, Mr. Guidetti, Mr. Hickman, Mrs. Holmen, Mr. Loeckx, Mr. Malet, Mr. Marquenie, Mrs. Munaut, Mr. Neitzel, Mr. Rait, Mr. Roden, Mr. Rutten, Mr. Stevenson, Mrs.Tezcan, Mr. Thorsen, Mr. Torres, Mr. Vanderwal, Ms. Jongbloed

-	Chairman of CNCSC, Mr. Hassink
-	Responsible person for the Edition of the NATO Bulletin
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